Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee

February 6, 2017 
 Minutes Final
What: 
Regular Monthly Meeting of the Public Safety Advisory Committee 
Where:    
Girdwood Community Center, 250 Egloff Drive
Date:       
February 6, 2017
Time:      
7:30 pm
7:30PM Call to order, Michelle Weston, Chair
Quorum confirmed
PSAC Attending are:  Michelle Weston, Mandy Hawes, Mike Edgington, Mike Opalka
GBOS attending:  Sam Daniel
GVFD attending:  Will Day, via phone
WPD attending:  Chief Schofield
Staff:
Kyle Kelley, Margaret Tyler

February 6, 2017 Agenda Approved with addition of item #7, Status of Mike Edgington’s position on the PSAC Committee
January 2, 2017 Meeting Minutes approved
Public Safety Reports:
WPD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Schofield)
Stats provided from GBOS meeting presented at this meeting. 

YTD listing of stats also provided in spreadsheet.

Chief Schofield states that there has been a recent uptick in vehicle break-ins around the resort area.  
He recommends that drivers lock car doors and remove items that might look interesting from vehicles.  

WPD has some leads on the people who committed break-ins, and are investigating those leads.
Mike Edgington asked about speeding enforcement on Alyeska Highway.  Chief Schofield said that WPD has been pulling people over, finding that there are peak times in the AM and PM when speeding is more prevalent.

Mandy Hawes brings up that there is a lot of use of the new lot at the end of Arlberg (xc ski parking), nice to see WPD patrolling this area.  Other people attending the meeting mention that they appreciate seeing WPD on Timberline and other neighborhood roads.


GVFD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Day)
January GVFD had 50 calls, many of them ski resort based.

Lots of EMS training at all levels

Committee will begin reviewing Chief applications soon.


GBOS Public Safety Supervisor report (Sam Daniel)

All items are on the agenda.

Old Business:

1) Communications concerns (APD/AST/GVFD)
GVFD is reprogramming radios starting in February.

WPD has 3 radios and 3 more coming later this week.

There have been no dispatching issues, APD dispatching system is working well.  Little contact with AST.

Existing item that is on-going is that the WPD and GVFD have different encryption.  Likely will need to communicate through AFD initially.

2) Police Substation implementation.
ACS lease and transfer of funds from undesignated fund will both be on the Anchorage Assembly consent agenda on Feb 14.  John Weddleton has tried to assure ACS that the lease is likely to be approved by 
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Assembly, but whether they release funds to do rental improvements prior to lease being signed is really up to ACS.  If they do begin improvements before lease is signed, the move-in date is expected to be March 1.  

Regardless, the improvements are still expected to go pretty quickly.  Sam Daniel stated that ACS requested a list of local contractors to do the work, a nice gesture to spend within the community.

Once lease is signed, there will need to be some subtle signage on the building, which is agreeable to PSAC and to WPD.  Group discusses:  Police or Police Substation in reflective lettering. Kyle says he can help get this sign made through MOA.
New business
3) Search and Rescue (SAR) Presentation by Ben Habecker
Ben introduces himself as being the director of patrol at Alyeska Resort.  Most work is avalanche related, but more summer service is occurring.  When they operate off Alyeska Resort property, they are called in by AST and receive a case number, giving them authorization to work on a SAR event.

Group works on cross-training with other SAR groups on the Kenai Peninsula.

Change in state funding of troopers so far results in integration of WPD in the flow of SAR call structure.  Now WPD would receive the call, they would contact AST and receive case number to allow for SAR response.

Ben states that having WPD involved will likely make for better response as they are more actively on site.  There are more opportunities for training and pre-planning Incident Action Plans for SAR.

Ben Habecker, Michelle Weston, GVFD and WPD to work on Incident Action Plans and make plans for cross training among these organizations.

Alyeska patrol radios are ALMR.  Will need to test communication with WPD and GVFD radios.

4) Towing/impounds/Parking Tickets
Kyle Kelley and Chief Schofield recently met with Anchorage Community Development Authority (ACDA)/Easy Park.  This group has an MOU with APD, Anchorage Airport Police and UAA police to process parking tickets.
In Girdwood, tickets would be written by WPD and then all processing, fine collection would occur through Easy Park.

Parking fines collected would go back to Girdwood, not to Whittier.

We will need to inform the community before starting to write tickets.  There is an option for “warning, no fine” on tickets as well.  A towing company will need to be found to handle abandoned vehicles. This may involve contract through purchasing department.  Some people at the meeting think that this is done on a roster system where tow companies are contacted and the first able to respond gets to tow the vehicle. Kyle will investigate how this is handled within the MOA.   
Kyle Kelley is working on writing the MOU on behalf of Girdwood, and will forward to MOA legal for review.

Draft will come to PSAC to review and approve, then GBOS and finally to Municipal Manager.

Impound is a related topic.  Currently there is no impound lot in Girdwood.  Until recently, GBOS towed cars that were abandoned, however there is now a cost to this service as the value of junk metal for scrap is low.  There was once an impound lot in Girdwood, but the owner did not provide catchment system for vehicle fluids; HLB had to dig out much of the lot when Industrial Park was being constructed.  Creating an impound lot in Girdwood would require Conditional Use Permit, and likely high scrutiny due to the environmental concerns.

Brian Holliman states that he is trying to start up a towing/impound business in Girdwood.  Seeking a location to temporarily store approx. 5 vehicles, but no space is available at the industrial park.  Mike Opalka states that PSAC might want to support a local impound location.

5) Parking ticket options
Covered in #4 above.

6) Advanced Planning: Looking at policing in 2018/2019 
Mandy mentions an article that was in the news over the weekend, regarding Unalaska and policing:
http://www.adn.com/alaska-news/crime-courts/2017/02/04/unalaskas-popular-police-blotter-falls-victim-to-staffing-shortages/
Community of approx. twice the size of Girdwood is paying $3M for police and administrative staff.

Group discusses that Unalaska/Dutch Harbor has a large influx of seasonal workers, and somewhat of a rough group among the commercial fishing industry.

Mandy states that as Girdwood’s policing was discussed, it was of interest to the community to investigate having a Girdwood Police Department, and it is prudent for the PSAC to explore this concept.  

Mike Opalka states that he has had conversations with Wasilla Police Dept, and has learned that it took at least 2 years to form the department there.  

Mike Edgington and Mandy Hawes state that it is not too soon to start investigating this alternative to get an idea of what a Girdwood Police Department would look like.  

Sam Daniel brings up that this conversation also needs to include APD, as APDEA may have some significant bearing on the feasibility of a separate police department operating within the MOA.

Group decides that in the very near term, they can do the following to prepare for setting up a Working Group to investigate other options:

Mike Opalka to set up a trip to Wasilla to talk to the police dept there, preferably SAT/SUN mid-day.

Michelle Weston to initiate conversation with APDEA to see what the Anchorage Police Union’s input is.  
Mandy Hawes to try to contact someone from Houston to learn more about Houston’s failed attempt to create a local police department. 

Group plans to form a working group in May to explore other options and prepare white papers on their findings.

PSAC members state that they are pleased with the relationship with Girdwood and Whittier and the policing contract.  In the long run, it is wise to know what policing options exist, and the pros and cons to each.  Some possibilities that are discussed are:

Girdwood Police Department

Anchorage Police Department service
Continued contract with Whittier
Some sort of shared two-city policing of Whittier and Girdwood (Snowflake/Taylor AZ type model: http://ci.snowflake.az.us/departments/police-department/
7) Mike Edgington’s PSAC seat
Mike Edgington is likely to be appointed to GBOS on Feb 14 by the Anchorage Assembly, so he will need to give up his role on the PSAC.  According to operating procedures, GBOS will appoint someone to take this seat.  Sam Daniel states that he would like for suggestion to come forward from PSAC for someone to take that spot.
Margaret to post the opening on line and on bulletin boards, requesting resumes from people who would like to be considered for appointment.  Vacancy will be announced for 2 weeks (FEB 7-24), after that PSAC can review resumes and make recommendation for GBOS appointment.

Public Comment:

Brian Holliman re-states his interest in finding a location for a local impound lot.  There is no space currently at the Industrial Park, he’s seeking support from PSAC to bring to HLB in support of this cause.  
Mandy Hawes suggests that Brian provide proposal for PSAC to review, with business plan and outline of needs.

Other Business (Roundtable Comments from the Board):
Mike Opalka asks if both chief’s will continue attending PSAC meeting each month.  Michelle says that while this is so new, it is helpful to have both chief’s input.  Chief Schofield states he will be out of state for the March 2017 PSAC meeting.
Adjourn 8:45PM
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